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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES 
July 23, 2018
9:30 a.m.
City Council Conference Room B
4th Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery, Daniel Henry, Jon McGowan, Robert Phillips, Leon Carrero, Cynthia Alfred
Excused: Charles McWhite, Hunter Anderson and Justin Portlock
Also: Councilman Dennis; Jason Teal- Office of General Counsel; Colleen Hampsey, Jeff Clements and Richard Distel – City Council Research; Sandra Lane-Smith – ECA District 9
Vice Chairman McGowan called the meeting to order at 9:37 a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. With six members in attendance, there was a quorum present.
Discussion: The purpose of the EAP meeting was to address the current form of Ordinance 2018-383. In the June Election Advisory Panel meeting, the group agreed to support a set of amendments to Chapter 59 Ordinance Code. However, upon further study, Mr. McGowan became aware that the actual language of the legislation introduced by Councilman Dennis was not in accordance with the purposed language submitted by the EAP to Council President Brosche in a letter dated May 16, 2018. 
Mr. McGowan updated the group on the activities related to Ordinance 2018-383 and about how the legislative language was not in keeping with the EAP proposals as submitted to Ms. Brosche. Councilman Dennis explained that he had revised the bill from a separate ordinance draft submitted by Supervisor of Election Hogan, without considering the EAP proposals as he had not seen the Brosche letter at that time.
There was a lengthy discussion of the bill to address the language line by line. In the “intent” portion (Section 59.102), there were concerns about inserting explicit terms to designate the intent of the EAP is to advise the Supervisor of Elections. Several EAP members think that would limit the scope of the panel and prohibit the body from making recommendations to other governmental entities, the Mayor’s Office or City Council. Mr. McGowan said that recently there was a change to a Neptune Beach polling location due to hurricane damage about which Neptune Beach officials were not informed, until told by Mr. McGowan. Mr. Phillips, Supervisor of Elections Office, clarified that the officials had been informed about the change. CM Dennis explained that the SOE is the appropriate body for the EAP to provide advice to as he  is the constitutional officer responsible for all election activities and City Council only allocates SOE funding, approves polling site relocations and reapportionment every 10 years. Mr. McGowan expressed concern that this language would limit possible avenues by which the EAP could weigh in on election issues. Jason Teal, the attorney assigned to election related issues, clarified that the EAP is empowered to present recommendations to council with the both the current and proposed ordinance language. 
The EAP members discussed the defined duties of the body, as described in the ordinance. There were some adjustments agreed upon, as listed below in motion #1. Councilman Dennis also proposed including language in the amended ordinance to require the Supervisor of Elections to attend two EAP meetings per year, once after the election cycle is completed for the year and once after the submission of the EAP annual report. 
Motion #1: Approve all of the discussed amendments, except Section 59.105 part (d). Motion passed unanimously.
Section 59.102, line 28: add “office” after Supervisor of Elections, to include SOE staff.

Insert language regarding SOE attendance at EAP meetings twice annually. 

Section 59.105 part (a): no changes

Section 59.105 part (b): study and make recommendations to the Supervisor of Elections to enhance the voter’s Election Day experience, including poll worker training, polling locations and fraud prevention.

Section 59.105 part (c): no changes

Motion #2: Approve of the language for Section 59.105 part (d). Motion passed unanimously. 
Part (d) as written in Ordinance 2018-383 defines a duty of the EAP to “review and comment on ballot instructions.” The EAP approved the recommendation to amend the duty language to state: “review and comment on voting instructions and vote-by-mail ballot envelope appearance*.”
*The inclusion of “vote-by-mail ballot envelope appearance” will be predicated upon Councilman Dennis’ examination of vote-by-mail ballot envelopes in surrounding counties. If Councilman Dennis determines that the surrounding counties utilize a standard format for the envelopes, that part will be stricken and the final wording will just be “review and comment on voting instructions.”
Ordinance 2018-383 amending the Election Advisory Panel’s authorization in Chapter 59 Ordinance Code was introduced on June 12th and had a second reading on June 26th. It was deferred by the Rules Committee on July 17th and will be brought before the Rules Committee again on August 7, 2018.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The next scheduled meeting will be in September 12, 2018 at 3:00 pm.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:08 am.
Colleen Hampsey, Council Research Division 
Posted 7.23.18 5:00 p.m.
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